Massachusetts State Collegiate Athletic Conference 

Spring Athletic Directors Annual Meeting

Monday – Wednesday, May 23-25, 2011
Massachusetts Maritime Academy Bay State Conference Center

Buzzards Bay, Massachusetts

PRESENT:
John Harper, Mike Storey, Sue Crosby-Tangen (Bridgewater State); Sue Lauder, Michelle Walsh (Fitchburg State); Tom Kelley, Carey Eggen (Framingham State); Scott Nichols, Dot Houston (MCLA); Bob Corradi, Jim Seavey (Massachusetts Maritime/MASCAC Media Relations); Tim Shea, Jason Doviak, Nicolle Wood (Salem State); Dick Lenfest, Nancy Bals (Westfield State); Sue Chapman, John Meany (Worcester State)
The meeting was called to order on Monday at 9:30 a.m.
Discussion ensued on the candidates for MASCAC Scholar-Athletes of the Year (Male & Female), Woman of the Year and Presidential Sportsmanship Awards.  After reviewing the votes, motion made to award co-recipients of Male Scholar-Athlete of the Year (Nichols, Corradi).  Motion passed 6-2 (Harper, Lenfest).  The 2011 honorees are as follows:

MASCAC Male Co-Scholar-Athletes of the Year:
  
Jonathan White, Massachusetts Maritime







Dennis Zak, Westfield State

MASCAC Female Scholar-Athlete of the Year:

Jessica Tietgens, MCLA
Woman of the Year:




Alicia Gardner, Westfield State
MASCAC Presidential Sportsmanship Award:

Meredith Hall, Massachusetts Maritime
The meeting adjourned at 10:40 a.m. on Monday morning.
The meeting resumed at 10:00 a.m. on Tuesday morning.  Minutes of the March 28th meeting were unanimously approved (Shea, Corradi).

COMMISSIONER’S REPORT (Tom Kelley)
Hardship Waivers.  Westfield (Ryan White – men’s basketball) and Bridgewater (Katelyn Youngstrom – softball) were both granted waivers.

Administrative Manual, By-laws, Constitution and Championship Manual Revisions.  Tim Shea asked for interpretation on “no-cut” tryout for men’s ice hockey—coaches can let student-athletes go after two hour period on first day of tryouts.  Motion to accept all changes passed unanimously (Harper, Shea).
Sports Medicine Handbook.  Jeanne O’Brien (Bridgewater State) made presentation on Sports Medicine Handbook.  Manual addresses concerns and best practices and has been well-received by review of state legal offices.  Language has been softened from “mandating” to “recommending”.  Conference’s athletic trainers voted unanimously at their annual meeting to support adoption of handbook.  Tom Kelley asked if coverage for injured visiting players (accompanying to hospital for treatment, etc.) was part of handbook, and suggested best practice was to leave that decision to individual institution.  Each institution will provide an allied professional health list for reference.  Data will be collected on each school’s Emergency Action Plan.  Motion to approve handbook (Nichols, Lauder) passed unanimously.

Strategic Initiative Grants
2010-11 Funds

Tier 1 – supplement travel for eight professionals and SAAC

Tier 2 – used by Bridgewater, Framingham and Massachusetts Maritime

Tier 3 – technology and 40th Anniversary banners

2011-12 Funds

Tier 1 rotation for 2010-14 to fully fund 1 FARA, 1 SWA, 1 VP, split compliance three ways, 1 Minority, Media Relations Director, SAAC Speaker.  (FAR money available) – if money is available, Tim Shea and John Harper suggested distribution to FAR’s interested in attending NCAA convention.

Tier 2 for 2011-12 Rotation (Fitchburg, Salem, Worcester)

Tier 3 for 2011-12 technology, banner live stats, webcasting, conference banners, awards and if needed to offset SAAC speaker

Budget Report.  Budget and MASCAC reserve accounts reviewed—all due bills have been sent out.  Tim Shea asked for clarification on interest being earned in MASCAC reserve account—Tom Kelley will ask Angela Baumann for additional information.  Discussion ensued on possible ways to use reserve in future as well as conference dues.  Michelle Walsh pointed out that Reserve Subcommittee was established as part of Strategic Plan.  Bob Corradi suggested that any groups with specific suggestions (SWA, FAR, SID) on Reserve Account bring them to Commissioner for consideration or action.  Motion to accept budget report (Nichols, Lauder) passed unanimously.  Tim Shea asked about process for approving Commissioner’s raise and status of Commissioner’s evaluation—Dr. Robert Antonucci oversees both decisions.
Coaches’ Call Summaries
Baseball (Scott Nichols).  Umpires contract with CBUAO reviewed, concern raised on whether contract requires three umpire crew.  Group asked for clarification on contract—Angela Baumann needs to communicate with Nick Zibelli on issue, and clarification was that contract was for two umpires and not three.  Suggestion made to implement 10 run rule in tournament play and to use halted game rule when weather or darkness affect championships.  Jason Doviak and Bob Corradi stated that the use of the new bat has shortened game times.  Motion made to change tournament date format in baseball to two games on Thursday, one on Friday (elimination game hosted at highest remaining seed), two games on Saturday and the “if necessary” game on Sunday (Nichols, Harper) passed 6-2 (Harper, Lauder).  Concern was raised about addition of student-athletes to all-conference ballot once it is released.  Motion that student-athletes cannot be added to all-conference ballots in all sports once published deadline is met and ballot is released (Lauder, Harper) passed unanimously.  Sue Chapman asked that if coaches conduct is inappropriate on conference calls that Athletic Directors be notified by Commissioner.  Suggestion on addition of seven conference games to future schedules to expand conference games from 14 to 21—sent to Scheduling Committee for further review.  Discussion ensued on wooden/bbcore bats.  Motion:  In both baseball and softball regular season play, if second game of doubleheader is tied when game is official and cannot be continued, it will be counted as a tie in standings (Nichols, Shea) passed 6-2 (Harper, Lenfest).  Conduct Foul Report was reviewed.  Motion to adopt 12-run rule in conference tournament baseball play after seven innings (Lenfest, Lauder) passed unanimously.  Motion to reconcile previous motion on changing tournament format—motion made to return to previously established baseball tournament format of two games Thursday, three Saturday and two on Sunday (Lenfest, Harper) passed 5-3 (Kelley, Nichols, Corradi).  
Softball (Bob Corradi).  Coaches happy with Worth ball—no other issues to report.
Women’s Basketball (Sue Lauder).  After discussion on April call, coaches wanted to return championship format to top-six, final four format instead of highest seed throughout.  Motion to change championship format back to top-six, final four format effective immediately (Lauder, Nichols) passed 4-3-1 (Harper, Shea, Lenfest; Corradi abstained).  Appropriate changes will be made in championship schedules and championship manual.
Men’s Ice Hockey (Tim Shea).  Atlantic Hockey League officials will be invited to make presentation to coaches in September.  Addition of number of conference wins as criteria in tiebreaker.
Updated 2011-12 schedules for MASCAC meetings, championships, important dates and conference calls.  Scott Nichols expressed concern on established start times for baseball and softball coaches.  Recommendation made to move calls to different dates at later start time (7:30 p.m. on Monday and Tuesday).
MASCAC corporate partners are All World Wide Travel, Adidas (championship shirts) and Westfield Sign Shop.  Spalding, Brine, Worth, Diamond and Molten will be the official balls of the conference once again in 2011-12.

PRESIDENT’S REPORT (Tom Kelley)  

Still awaiting word on final details of University Day at Gillette Stadium for six conference football playing institutions—soccer and volleyball championships will be moved from Saturday, November 5th to Sunday, November 6th to accommodate schedule.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

Scheduling Committee (Jim Seavey).  Presented proposed 2013-14 schedules—concern raised for baseball & softball schedules due to Easter and Patriots Day falling on back-to-back days.  Suggestion made to move April 29th weekday games to April 8th so that regular season could end on April 26th and tournaments could begin on May 1st as scheduled.  Scott Nichols raised concern on basketball schedules with first three dates beginning close to New Year—Scheduling Committee will look at new model that includes moving first three January dates to first semester.  Volleyball schedule changed slightly to reflect last conference date as Saturday instead of Wednesday.  Both Committee and Tim Shea expressed concern on both Salem’s and Framingham’s schedule split—committee will re-work models for both 2012-13 and 2013-14.  Women’s Lacrosse schedule formulated for 2013 with dissolution of NEWLA to reflect seven conference teams.  John Harper suggested that formal adoption of schedules take place after new model review at September 2011 meeting.

Strategic Planning (John Harper/Sue Lauder).  Committee met for nearly year-and-a-half to provide platform to action on several key items over next five year period.   Wording was formulated in several areas to assist institutions in implementing action items (webcasting, Title IX compliance, etc.) as well as educating Council of Presidents on key issues.  Dick Lenfest expressed concern on wording for full-time media relations position, John Harper suggested removing words “full time” and reviewing current job descriptions for both Media Relations and Commissioner’s positions.  Scott Nichols noted action items were missing in plan for corporate partnerships/sponsorships for conference (strengthening financial position).  Bob Corradi asked for clarification on establishment of football as MASCAC sport, and significant discussion ensued.  Corradi asked for September 2011 agenda item on establishment of football as conference sport.  Tim Shea suggested strengthening language in report for creation of more full-time coaching positions and also expressed concern on conference position on priority registration.  John Harper and Sue Lauder will review and provide new draft document for September 2011 meeting.
MASCAC Sports Sponsorship Matrix.  MCLA continuing review of addition of men’s and women’s lacrosse and will add men’s tennis for 2011-12.  Framingham has men’s and women’s club rugby, MCLA adding men’s and women’s club rugby and Bridgewater re-instated women’s club rugby program.

SAAC Report (Sue Crosby-Tangen/Nicolle Wood).  Very active group—Salem State won community service project.  Essay contest involved boys & girls from Salem area—items brought to fill backpacks for attendees at service day.  SAAC rosters for 2011-12 due by September 27th.  Community service projects to take place every other year, speaker will be brought in on off years.

Sports Information Directors Report (Jim Seavey).  Changes coming in Stat Crew, which will go to subscription based service and will incorporate changes in technology.  New system will be good in long term but will have budget implications in short term.  Soccer and basketball will be introduced as new programs for next year, other sport programs will be staggered in introduction.  Cost will be $200 per sport, which is not much more expensive than current upgrade.  Other discussion items included weekly reporting, with concern about men’s golf criteria and weekly honor rolls in all sports, establishment of Division III Academic All-America team and work of webcasting committee.  Championship program shells will continue to be produced, and all program templates will be produced by conference office, but all printing will be done on respective campuses, as shells will be sent to each school.  Conference will be creating Facebook fan page for next year.
Compliance Officers (Michelle Walsh).  Information on 2012 New England Regional Rules seminar forthcoming.  Documentation on hardship waivers and establishment of message board to share ideas discussed, further discussion on effectiveness of coaches’ test.  Items discussed at Regional Rules seminar included men’s ice hockey recruiting with junior leagues and clinics that can be conducted at the conclusion of open houses.  Compliance paperwork will now need to be completed on-line effective July 1, with a one-year grace period in place that will allow for paper use.
The meeting adjourned at 3:53 p.m. on Tuesday afternoon for the SWA’s meeting.
The meeting resumed at 9:02 a.m. on Wednesday morning.

SWA (Nancy Bals).  Reviewed best practices for Title IX Compliance as part of Strategic Plan and made recommendations on institutional review.  Committee discussed NCAA Grant process and how it can be streamlined and improved at national level.  Discussion on NEASC standards and how athletics relates.
COMMISSIONER’S OLD BUSINESS

New England Conferences’ Sportsmanship Letter.  Group agreed to participate in program.

MASCAC Conference Patches.  Sue Lauder stated that coaches had asked for conference patches for men’s ice hockey, with possible expansion in other sports.  Dick Lenfest suggested that if patches are to be purchased that reserve funds be used.  Bob Corradi stated that conference colors and logo should be used instead of institutional colors with logo.  Motion to purchase patches for men’s ice hockey teams from reserve fund, using conference logo (middle artwork only) and conference colors, and define at least two spots, in rank order, where they can go on uniform (Shea, Corradi) passed 7-0-1 (Harper abstained).

New England Alliance Track & Field Meet.  Motion to hire additional scorer for both Alliance indoor & outdoor track championships to score MASCAC Championships only, suggested compensation is up to $250.00 plus mileage (Harper, Lenfest) passed 7-0-1 (Shea abstained).  Sue Lauder reviewed entry standards for Alliance championships—noted that high school standards are higher in some events.  Dick Lenfest will speak with Jonathan Harper to gain additional data from Little East coaches regarding establishment of possible new standards. 
Other Old Business:  Interested FAR’s in using $1100 grant monies should contact Angela Baumann.  Playing dates for women’s basketball championships will be Tuesday, Friday & Saturday.
COMMISSIONER’S NEW BUSINESS

Legislation.  No items pending for action.  Tim Shea expressed concern on wording of Division III philosophy statement that includes “four-year period”.  Sue Lauder suggested Angela Baumann having conversation with Dr. Antonucci about wording.
Engage Special Olympics In MASCAC Championships.  Each institution will look into incorporate involvement with local Special Olympics groups when hosting conference championships.  MASCAC should work with Little East in involving local groups for Alliance cross country & track championships.  Tim Shea suggested that each school work with local groups to cultivate relationship.
Regional Advisory Committees.  Replacements needed for women’s soccer, men’s soccer and men’s golf.  Suggested candidates are Todd Ditmar (Westfield State) for women’s soccer, Greg Perry (Massachusetts Maritime) for men’s soccer and Steve Campbell (Salem State) for men’s golf.

Delayed Contest Best Practices.  Noted policy and each institution will handle any issues internally.
Meal Money Distributions.  Bob Corradi asked how each institution distributes meal money.

MASCAC Job Board on Website.  Angela Baumann would to create job posting board to allow for institutions to list employment postings, and group agreed to concept.
SUMMER REPORT PLANNING

Annual Report SID request forms out and due back June 30th.  Championship Manual, Bylaw & Constitutional Revisions will be made.  SIG Requisition form/SIG Impact forms and travel receipts needed by July 15th.  Internal Directory updates due by August 1st.  Sue Lauder will represent Angela Baumann at Division III Commissioner’s meeting in Indianapolis.

Reminders:  All-Academic Team due June 10th and will be released the following week.  Fall schedules have been requested from SID’s.  Annual Report information being collected.  Rules test for compliance staff with compliance responsibilities and head coaches to be administered.  Graduation Rate Survey Form due June 1st.  Information on NCAA Matching Grant for Advancement of Minority Women’s Coaches Program to be distributed.

Other New Business:  Tim Shea asked for clarification on awarding of Smith Cup points.  Issues discussed on definition of sport sponsorship and declaration.  Policy on awarding Smith Cup points needs to be adhered to with regard to number of teams competing in respective sport (example discussed involved situation regarding Massachusetts Maritime women’s outdoor track & field).
Scott Nichols asked for salary survey to be done.  Bob Corradi will bring forth concept of Senior of the Year Award for consideration at September meeting, Sue Lauder suggested creation of Commissioner’s Award to honor individuals for all-around honors that aren’t necessarily best student-athletes.  Additional discussion will take place at September meeting.  Carey Eggen and Bob Corradi will review current awards (weekly player certificates, etc.) and will report back at September meeting.  Dick Lenfest discussed presentation of all-conference awards at championship sites when possible—will review in September.  Jim Seavey reminded group that voting results on all-conference teams from conference calls are confidential and cannot be publicized.  Tom Kelley congratulated Tim Shea on behalf of the conference on his retirement as Head Women’s Basketball Coach at Salem State.  The group congratulated Westfield State for winning the 2010-11 Howard C. Smith Cup.
With no further business, the meeting adjourned at 11:09 a.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Jim Seavey

MASCAC Media Relations Director
